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INTRODUCTION 
 
When I was a little kid, I used to love it when my family got together to play 
board games. Some of our favorite games were Monopoly, Clue, and Sorry. 
We also played card games like Rummy, Old Maid, and Go Fish. I’m still a 
fan of games!  
 
I have two brothers and a sister. Four siblings. Growing up we had just 
enough to play most of the games. But it was cool when my mom and dad 
sat down at the table with us and played. There was just something about 
the whole family sitting around the table for some friendly competition that 
made it so much fun.  
 
You learn a lot about people when you play a board game. You find out who 
the strategist is. Who is the joker? Who is the most competitive? And maybe 
most important, who can be trusted? That’s the person you want to be the 
banker in Monopoly. 
 
So, the idea behind this book is, I’m going to look at some of the most 
popular, classic family games and relate them to lessons we can learn for 
our family from the Bible. 
 
Let me give you a quick preview of what we’ll be covering in the next few 
chapters together. 
 
The first chapter I will look at “The Game of Life”. It will be an introductory 
lesson about what is important to know about our life journey.  
 
The second chapter I will talk about “Barrel of Monkeys.” Sometimes young 
ones, and some not-so-young, are like a barrel of monkeys. I will talk about 
children. 
 
The third chapter will be from the board game “Chutes and Ladders.” We 
will learn about some of the ups and downs of parenting. 
 
In the fourth chapter the game will be “Battleship.” My brother and I played 
this game many times. However, I want to use the premise of this game to 
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talk about disagreements within the family and how to get along. (Not that 
my brother and I never got along.) 
 
The fifth chapter I will use the game “Charades.” Like charades, winners 
know how to communicate. I will talk about communication with family 
members. 
 
The sixth chapter is from the board game “Sorry.” We will learn about the 
importance of forgiveness in our family. 
 
The seventh and final chapter is from the classic board game “Monopoly.” I 
will talk about family finances. 
 
If your family is anything like most families, from time to time you need a 
new start. It’s like starting a new game together. Maybe your family is 
struggling right now. It could be a conflict between spouses, or between a 
parent and child, or maybe your kids are fighting, and you don’t know what 
to do. Maybe you’re about to start a family and you feel a little scared 
because to your knowledge there isn’t really a guide to starting a family. 
Maybe your marriage isn’t what it used to be. You’ve fallen out of love with 
your spouse and you’re thinking “Game Over”. Maybe your children are 
grown and being a grandparent is now your family role. You would like to do 
better with your grandchildren than you did your own children. I hope this 
book will give you the opportunity to rethink and restart your family. 
 
God is all about family. He has a great family that He wants everyone to 
enjoy. He is all about your family. He was there when it got started and has 
been involved the entire time, whether your realize it or not. I hope you will 
give Him the opportunity to help your family win at the Family Game. 
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THE GAME OF LIFE 

 
The Game of Life. Do you remember this 
game? It’s been around a long time. It’s 
got the cute little cars and the blue and 
pink little pegs that represent mom and 
dad and kids. Remember spinning that 
awesome spinner? And during the game you get to choose if you’re going to 
go to college or start a career. Then you hit the “Get Married” space. Then a 
little way down the road you hit the “Have Children” space. Before you know 
it, your little car is filled up with a family and you’re cruising down the road 
making money, paying bills, buying a house, and finally the game is over. 
 
From the actual “Game of Life” by Hasbro, let me read you the object of the 
game.  “The player with the most money WINS THE GAME!” 
 
It’s funny how many people have the same object for the real game of life. 
Most families exist to keep adding stuff (houses, cars, money, toys, things, 
etc.) thinking that whoever has the most stuff at the end of life wins.   
 
But here’s what I hope you learn. How you end the game isn’t as important 
as how you start the game! What happens if you get to the end of the real 
game of life and you discover you were playing by the wrong rules? What if 
you realize when the kids are all grown up and you’re sitting in your rocking 
chair the last years of your life, that you never even really started playing the 
real game of life? That’s what we’re going to try to avoid in this first chapter. 
 
Just like any other game, there are some things you’ve got to do to start 
playing the Family Game correctly.  Let’s look at them: 
 
Open the Box 
 
If your family sat down this evening to play The Game of Life, the first thing 
you would need to do is open the box. You can’t play the game without 
opening the box. This has happened to our family. Sometimes my wife and I 
would get a new board game for our family, and it would sit around the 
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house for several weeks or months. Finally, we would open it up and play. 
I’m afraid some games stay in the box until we regift it to someone else. 
 
Just like that, God has offered each of us a gift. Because He loves us so 
much, He has offered us the gift of eternal life.  And that gift is His Son, 
Jesus Christ. 1 John 5:11 tells us, “And this is what God has testified: He 
has given us eternal life, and this life is in his Son.” 
 
The gift has been given. But it doesn’t become yours until you open it. The 
new life you need for your marriage, the new life you need for your family, 
for your relationships, will never happen, if you don’t open the box.  
  
How do you open the box containing the greatest gift you’ve ever been 
given? You must believe it and receive it. You must believe that Jesus 
Christ died and rose again. Then you must receive Jesus Christ by faith. To 
do this you simply ask Jesus to come into your heart and He will give you 
eternal life! When you give your life to Him, He gives eternal life to you. 
 
Jesus can resurrect your family, your marriage, your life if you’ll just believe 
in your heart that Jesus rose from the grave and ask Him to be your Savior 
and Lord today. Listen to what God has promised in the Bible 
 
“That if thou shalt confess with thy mouth the Lord Jesus, and shalt believe 
in thine heart that God hath raised him from the dead, thou shalt be saved. 
For with the heart man believeth unto righteousness, and with the mouth 
confession is made unto salvation.” (Romans 10:9-10) 
 
Not only should we open the box, but when we play the Family Game, we 
should… 
 
Read the Instructions 
 
Every family has the “Rule Reader”. It’s the person who loves to read the 
rules to make sure everyone is playing the right way. In contrast, there is 
always the opposite person who tries to make up their own rules. But for 
everyone to enjoy the game, whether you like them or not, you’ve got to 
read and apply the rules. 
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Here’s what’s great about the real Game of Life - the instructions are 
included. The Bible is the instruction book for the Game of Life. 
 
The Bible is not just some archaic relic of literature. It’s just as practical and 
powerful today as the day it was written.  It might surprise you to know that it 
has lots of great instructions in it for the family. 
 
Throughout this book, we’re going to discover that the Bible has more 
practical advice about families than any talk show, radio program, or any 
other book that’s ever been written. For now, I hope you will make a 
commitment to read with an open mind and a receptive heart. God has 
some amazing help for you in His Bible. 
 
In addition to opening the box and reading the instructions, we will win the 
Family Game when we… 
 
Play To Win! 
 
Isn’t that really the goal of any game? You play to win! Once you’ve opened 
the box and started playing by the rules, the goal is to win.  
 
In board games, the winner may be determined by who crosses the finish 
line first, or who gets rid of all their cards first, or who collects the most 
money.  There is no reason to play if you don’t understand what determines 
the winner. 
 
It’s the same for the Family Game. What does it mean to win with your 
family? Is there a way that your whole family can win? Parents, how do you 
determine success for your children? Do we play by the world’s rules, or the 
Word’s rules (Bible)? 
 
In most of the games we play the winner is determined by domination. 
Monopoly is won when you dominate the real-estate market. Risk is won 
when you dominate the world. The Game of Life is won when you dominate 
the money pile. But how is the Family Game won? 
 
We get a clue on how our family can win through the life of Jesus. By many 
people’s estimation, Jesus was a real loser. I mean think about it. He called 



 7 

Himself God, but He didn’t have any worldly wealth. He traveled around with 
a rag-tag group of fishermen. He didn’t own a home. He wasn’t elected to 
any political office. He didn’t even get any endorsements from the religious 
crowd. He was accused of treason, tried as a criminal, and was executed on 
a cross. In His last hours of life, He hung on a cross, bleeding to death, 
while all His followers abandoned Him. He didn’t even have a place to be 
buried so He was placed in a borrowed tomb! 
 
His enemy, the Devil looked like the winner. I’m sure when Jesus hung His 
head and breathed His last breath, the Devil shouted, “Game Over”! But 
then, on the third day Jesus rose again! The tables were finally turned. The 
Devil, death and sin were beaten. Jesus won the game!  
 
Jesus showed us how to win. He sacrificed everything; surrendered it all to 
make sure that He wasn’t the only winner! Because of His sacrifice on the 
cross, you and I can be winners too! 
 
When you’re playing board games, domination is the key to victory. But 
when you’re playing the real game of life, the key to victory is surrender.  
 
Listen mom and dad, if you really want to win the Family Game, then you 
are going to have to surrender yourselves to God’s plan for your family. 
Your children will follow whatever example you set for them. If they see you 
playing by the world’s rules, they’re going to follow your example. If you 
think winning the real game of life is all about domination, you’re going to 
get to the end of the game and realize you’ve missed the most important 
things in life. And your kids will follow you down that wrong path. 
 
If my kids and grandkids see me always worried about stuff, getting ahead, 
making money, trying to keep up with what everybody else has, and 
stepping on anyone who gets in my way, they’re going to say, “Oh, that’s 
what life’s all about. I’ve got to dominate to get ahead and be happy.” 
 
But Jesus proved to us that real winners surrender from the start.  
 
“For I came down from heaven, not to do mine own will, but the will of him 
that sent me.” -  Jesus Christ (John 6:38) 
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Just like Jesus, if we’re really going to win at the game of life, we’re going to 
have to surrender our will to God’s will. That’s the real starting point.  
 
Believe me, sacrifice and surrender look strange to the world. The world will 
think you are foolish. But as parents we already know what it means to 
sacrifice to a point. We understand the necessity of surrendering our plans 
at times to take care of our family. No one questions that kind of sacrifice 
and surrender. But it takes more than just surrendering your plans for the 
sake of your family. To make sure your whole family wins, it takes 
surrendering your will, your dreams, your plans and your purpose to God’s 
will - His dream for you, His plans and His purpose. 
 
So, let’s sum it up. To start the real game of life, the very first thing you’ve 
got to do is open the box (receive Jesus as Savior). Then, you’ve got to 
read and apply the instructions (Bible). And lastly, you’ve got to play to win 
by giving up (surrender).  The game really starts at the foot of the cross.  
 
At our church we put a huge emphasis on the family. Why? Because God 
did. He created the family. He’s written a bunch of instructions for your 
family in the Bible. And He’s all about seeing your family win together.   
 
The question is, “Are you really ready to play?”  Have you opened the box? 
His gift of salvation is found in a relationship with Jesus Christ. Do you have 
a relationship with Jesus? I’m not talking about knowing who Jesus is or 
going to church. I’m not talking about doing the religious thing. Opening the 
box has nothing to do with going to church, or being a good person, or 
getting baptized.  Opening the box has nothing to do with regulations or 
rituals or religion. Opening the box means putting all your faith in what 
Jesus has already done for you. He died in your place. He took all your sins 
upon Himself. He paid the death penalty for you. Now, all that’s left for you 
to do is ask Jesus to come into your heart and life.  
 
Are you willing to do that now? If so, tell Him so. Pray something like this 
right now: 
 
“Jesus, I believe you died for my sin. I believe you rose again. I believe you 
are God’s gift of eternal life. So, I’m opening the box right now. I ask you to 
come into my heart. Please forgive me for everything I’ve done wrong. 
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Please give me a brand-new start. I want my family to win the real game of 
life, so I give you everything. Help me continue to learn from your 
instructions. And give me the courage to surrender everything to you. Thank 
you for giving me the gift of eternal life. -AMEN” 
 
Maybe you’ve already opened the box and you know you’re a believer. But 
how’s it going? Are you following the instructions? Are you living a 
surrendered life? Your family needs you to live like Jesus did. Maybe you 
started off following Jesus, but somewhere along the way, you’ve stopped 
playing by His instructions. Maybe you were once surrendered to his plan 
for your family, but you got off track.  
 
Why don’t you start over today? Pray something like this:  
 
“Dear God, I need a new start today. I know I’ve gotten off track. Please 
forgive me for playing by the world’s rules. Bless my family. Help me lead 
them into a better relationship with you. I’m ready to get back in the game of 
life with you in the right place. I commit to learn all I can in the next few 
weeks about how to put you first in my family. -AMEN” 
 
Have a great time playing The Game of Life. 
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BARREL OF MONKEYS 
 
Barrel of Monkeys is a fun game, even for little 
children. The instructions on the bottom of the 
barrel states: “Dump monkeys on the table. 
Pick up one monkey by an arm. Then hook the 
other arm through a second monkey’s arm. 
Continue making a chain. Your turn is over 
when a monkey is dropped.”  Trivia: In May 
2013, Dartmouth College student Parker 
Phinney led a fundraising group that built a chain of 5,990 monkeys, the 
longest ever. 
 
Barrel of Monkeys is a lot like being a mom or dad.  About the time you think 
you think you have them all in order, everything falls apart. 
 
A Sunday School teacher asked her pupils, "Now, children, do you all say 
your prayers at night?" A little boy answered: "My mommy says my 
prayers." "I see," said the teacher, "and what does your mommy say?” 
Replied the little boy: "THANK GOD HE'S IN BED!"  
 
Children bring joy, love and countless gifts to our lives. There is no deeper 
bond than that between a parent and child. However, with the commitment 
to love children comes an additional stress. Parents feel stress in many 
areas: time demands, finances, relationship demands, protective instincts, 
self-doubt, time alone, etc. Sometimes your home may feel like a barrel of 
monkeys, and you can’t keep yourself or the other family members lined up. 
Faced with all the stressful demands of having children, what can a parent 
do?   
 
The best thing a parent can do is to bring the children to Jesus. In Matthew 
19:13-15 we discover an experience in Jesus’ life when parents brought 
their children to Jesus. 
 
Then were there brought unto him little children, that he should put his 
hands on them, and pray: and the disciples rebuked them. But Jesus said, 
Suffer little children, and forbid them not, to come unto me: for of such is the 
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kingdom of heaven. And he laid his hands on them, and departed thence. 
(Matthew 19:13-15) 
 
If you notice in these verses, though the parents brought their children to 
Jesus, the disciples tried to stop them. However, Jesus wanted them to 
bring the children to Him. Jesus wants us to bring our children to Him! 
Despite all the barriers of contemporary life, a wise parent will bring their 
children to Jesus. 
 
Why does Jesus want us to bring children to Him? I have discovered four 
reasons Jesus wants us to bring our children to Him. 
 
Jesus wants us to bring children to Him because He said so! 
 
Even though the disciples were trying to keep the children away, Jesus told 
them to allow the children to come to Him. In Jesus’ words we find a positive 
and a negative aspect.  
 
Positively, Jesus said to “suffer little children… to come.” This phrase “suffer 
little children” is used in two other verses in the King James Version of the 
New Testament (Mark 10:14; Luke 18:16). In other translations (ESV and 
NIV), the phrase is translated as, “Let the little children come.” The word 
“suffer” in early English meant to allow something or tolerate an action. 
Jesus told the disciples to let the children come to Him. 
 
Negatively, Jesus told the disciples not to forbid the children to come to 
Him. Jesus did not want the disciples to stop the children from coming to 
Him and He told them so. In fact, in Mark 10:14 we discover that Jesus was 
“much displeased” with the disciples. Bringing children to Jesus is to be 
obedient to Jesus’ command. 
 
Children like to play “Simon Says.” If it has been a while since you’ve 
played, it is simple. One person is designated “Simon” and stands in front of 
the other participants of the game. “Simon” tells the other players what they 
must do. However, the players must only obey commands that begin with 
the words “Simon Says.” If Simon says, “Simon says jump up and down,” 
then the players just jump up and down. But, if “Simon” does not say “Simon 
says” and a player does it, they are out. This illustrates obedience in a 
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Christian’s life. If Jesus says it, then a Christian must do it. If Jesus says not 
to do it, a Christian must not do it. Jesus said to allow children to come to 
Him. Jesus said not to keep them from Him. To be an obedient Christian, a 
Christian must bring children to Jesus. 
 
Jesus commanded us to bring children to Him because children can't 
come on their own.  
 
Another reason to bring children to Jesus is because they can’t come on 
their own. Children are still under the authority and guidance of adults. 
Parents and other adults are the gatekeepers to guide children. It is sad, but 
adults can prevent children from coming to Jesus. It is interesting that Jesus 
doesn’t necessarily command children to come to Him. It is as if the natural 
desire of children is to come to Jesus. It is the adults who put a halt on their 
journey. Let us simply obey Jesus and bring children to Him. 
 
Some may argue that life isn’t as easy as simply doing what God says. In 
fact, many are confused with trying to determine what a Christian should do. 
Is the answer to life really found in the Bible? While the Bible can 
sometimes be challenging, the basics are simple: Follow Jesus. As you 
commit to having a relationship with Jesus and spend time with Him, He will 
guide and direct your life. Whether children or adults, Jesus wants to spend 
time with all. 
 
If you have children in your life, it is important for you to realize that you can 
help them come to Jesus. Take the initiative and talk to them. Children often 
have a concept of God and Jesus but need someone to help them 
understand at their level. Share with them about your relationship with 
Jesus and invite them to talk with God (pray). Ask them if they want to have 
a relationship with Jesus and lead them to a saving knowledge of Jesus.  
 
Jesus wants us to bring children to Him because He wants them! 
 
Not only do children want to come to Jesus, but Jesus wants the children. 
The disciples may have had a very good reason for keeping the children 
away. Just prior to this event, the people were discussing adult topics, such 
as divorce, fornication, and remarriage (Matthew 19:1-12). Possibly the 
disciples felt that children should not listen to this discussion. Or maybe they 
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felt like the children were interrupting this deep conversation. But Jesus was 
willing to stop what He was doing to spend time with children. He did not 
want anything to keep the children away. Jesus wanted the children to come 
to Him because Jesus likes children.  
 
A humorous story illustrates this idea. It was Palm Sunday, and, because of 
strep throat, Sue's three-year-old son had to stay home from church with a 
babysitter. When the family returned home carrying palm branches, he 
asked what they were for. His mother explained, "People held them over 
Jesus' head as he walked by." "Wouldn't you know it," the boy fumed. "The 
one Sunday I didn't go, he showed up!" 
 
In most of the churches I have served, we had a separate children’s ministry 
during the worship time. We called in Children’s Church. Sometimes we 
referred to this set-up as ‘Big Church’ and ‘Little Church.’ While I believe 
children’s ministry is a vital ministry, I am afraid that in many churches the 
attitude is to keep children away from the main service. The thinking is that 
children are an interruption. Rather than bringing children to Jesus, some 
attitudes toward children’s ministry is that we would rather worship without 
them. Ask yourself, Do I put up with children in church? Do I really want 
them? Or are they in the way?  
 
For those in children’s ministry, do you ever feel stuck in children's church? 
Maybe you feel like you are missing out. I hope this story of Jesus helps us 
all realize that Jesus wants children. He would rather spend time blessing 
children than discussing important topics with adults. I think given the 
choice, Jesus would rather be in ‘Little Church’ than ‘Big Church.’ 
 
Jesus wants us to bring children to Him to be our example! 
 
Children can teach us a lot of spiritual things. In fact, Jesus one time said, 
“Except ye be converted, and become as little children, ye shall not enter 
into the kingdom of heaven.” (Matthew 18:3). Rather than using adults as an 
example to children, Jesus used children as an example for adults.  
 
Jesus did not encourage childish behavior. Paul warned the Corinthians of 
their childish thinking and commanded them to stop (1 Corinthians 14:20). 
Jesus used the childlike attributes of trust and innocence as an example for 



 14 

all to follow. Notice the following attributes of a child and how they relate to 
being a better Christian. 
 
• Trust: Children know where to run when the situation is beyond their 

control. 
• Learner: Children always ask questions. 
• Inclusive: Children focus on “both/and” instead of “either/or.” 
• Compassionate: Children weep in response to pain and brokenness. 
• Authentic: Children don’t filter their words or put on masks to hide 

emotions. 
• Simplistic: Children aren’t constantly searching for the next big thing. 
• Humble: Children don’t take themselves too seriously. 
• Courageous: Children aren’t afraid to act beyond their abilities. 
• Imagination: Children aren’t bound by reality. 
 
We can learn a lot from children! 
 
When asked the following riddle, 80% of kindergarten students got the 
answer, compared to 17% of Stanford University seniors. 
 
What is greater than God, more evil than the devil, 
The poor have it, the rich need it, and if you eat it, you'll die? 
 
The answer is...."Nothing" 
 
The following story from a mother illustrates the example of a child.  
 
Last week I took my children to a restaurant. My six-year-old son asked if he 
could say grace. As we bowed our heads, he said, "God is good. God is 
great. Thank you for the food, and I will even thank you more if mom gets us 
ice cream for dessert. And liberty and justice for all! Amen!" Along with 
laughter from the other customers nearby, I heard a woman remark, "That's 
what's wrong with this country. Kids today don't even know how to pray. 
Asking God for ice cream! Why, I never!" Hearing this, my son burst into 
tears and asked me, "Did I do it wrong? Is God mad at me?" As I held him 
and assured him that he had done a terrific job and God was certainly not 
mad at him, an elderly gentleman approached the table. He winked at my 
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son and said, "I happen to know that God thought that was a great prayer." 
"Really?" my son asked. "Cross my heart." Then in a theatrical whisper the 
gentleman added (indicating the woman whose remark had started this 
whole thing), "Too bad she never asks God for ice cream. A little ice cream 
is good for the soul sometimes." Naturally, I bought my kids ice cream at the 
end of the meal. My son stared at his for a moment and then did something 
I will remember the rest of my life. He picked up his sundae and without a 
word walked over and placed it in front of the woman. With a big smile he 
told her, "Here, this is for you. Ice cream is good for the soul sometimes, 
and my soul is already good." 
 
If children are to be examples to adults, adults need to talk and listen to the 
children. The adage ‘children should be seen and not heard’ reveals a 
mistaken summation of the wisdom of children. Take the time to talk with 
children to discover what is on their heart. Their inexperienced and innocent 
view of life can give you a refreshing perspective. Their unquestioning faith 
in God can challenge your fears and anxieties. You have much to teach 
young children. But you have missed a great opportunity if you think 
children can’t teach you. 
 
Jesus wants us to bring children to Him to be saved! 
 
In all three Gospel accounts of this story Jesus receives the children 
(Matthew 19:13-15; Mark 10:13-16; Luke 18:15-16). It is said that the 
children were brought to Him for the purpose of Jesus’ touch. In Mark’s 
account, after His rebuke to His disciples, it is said about the children that 
Jesus “took them up in his arms, put his hands upon them, and blessed 
them.”  
 
Jesus blessed the children. It is not stated what this blessing involved. 
Possibly some of the children were sick and needed the healing touch of 
Jesus. Maybe it was simply the blessing of encountering the Son of God. 
Regardless, today we realize that the greatest blessing that can come from 
bringing a child to Jesus is their eternal salvation. When children come to 
Jesus, they can receive Him as personal Lord and Savior. Many people 
become Christians as children. 
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You may have heard the claim that nearly nine out of ten Christians accept 
Jesus as their Savior before the age of 18. This statistic, if it were true, is no 
longer accurate. Yet, according to a Barna study nearly half of all Americans 
receive Jesus Christ as Savior before reaching the age of 13 (43%), and 
two out of three Christians (64%) made that commitment to Christ before 
their 18th birthday. Less than one out of every four born again Christians 
(23%) embraced Christ after their twenty-first birthday. It is important to help 
children know about Jesus and trust Him as personal Lord and Savior. 
 
One of my favorite stories of a child is about a four-year-old was with her 
mother at her pediatrician for a checkup. As the doctor looked down her 
ears, he asked, "Do you think I'll find Big Bird in here?" The little girl stayed 
silent.  Next the doctor took a tongue depressor and looked down her throat. 
He asked, "Do you think I'll find the Cookie Monster down there?" Again, the 
little girl was silent.  Then the doctor put a stethoscope to her chest. As he 
listened to her heartbeat, he asked, "Do you think I'll hear Mickey Mouse in 
there?"  "Oh, no!" the little girl replied. "Jesus is in my heart. Mickey Mouse 
on my underpants." 
 
The best person to bring children to Jesus is a parent. I know of no greater 
thrill than helping your own son or daughter realize their need for Jesus and 
trust Him as Savior. However, this decision needs to be handled delicately. 
Especially younger children (3-6 years old) may decide and not really know 
what they are doing. I have found that it is good to explain the message of 
salvation to a child in simple terms but not ask for a decision. Allow the Holy 
Spirit to work on the child’s heart and have them bring it up later. I would 
never want to push a child away from Jesus. But sometimes it is good to 
have the child think about it for a while. If they bring it up later, it may be 
because the Holy Spirit has it on their heart. 
 
For older children (7-10 years) it may be good to ask for a decision and let 
them think about it. Let them know they need to decide and allow the Holy 
Spirit to work in their life. For pre-teens (11-13 years) it’s time they decide to 
receive Christ. After explaining the message of salvation, ask them if they 
are ready to receive Jesus as personal Lord and Savior. I have included 
some help in Appendix 1 - How to lead a child to Christ. 
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Churches need to emphasize the salvation of children.  Whether Sunday 
School, Children’s Church, AWANA ministry or any other ministry designed 
for children, it is important to keep an evangelistic emphasis. Children’s 
Ministry should never be simply a babysitting service. Many important and 
eternal decisions are made as children. An effective Children’s Ministry can 
help. (See Appendix 1 - How to lead a child to Jesus) 
 
Children are only children for a very short time. When you are in the middle 
of parenting youngsters, it seems like it will never end. But realize that the 
opportunity quickly goes, and you must make sure the children in your life 
come to Jesus. 
   
In the May 28, 1998, edition of USA Today, the following appeared among 
the letters to the editor. I hope it will help us understand and strive to bring 
children to Jesus so He can save them and help them grow up godly in our 
ungodly world. 
 
 Will somebody help me save my son? My son is two years old and is a 
reflection of complete innocence. His vulnerability to this harsh, violent, 
ignorant and uncaring world just rips my heart apart. He knows nothing of 
the killing within the schools that are supposed to prepare children for the 
world. He knows nothing of the abuse that happens within the homes of 
children just his age. As he plays with his toys, he is oblivious to the 
tragedies that occur every day across the country. And as he clutches his 
blanket, sleeping soundly, dreaming of the mommy and daddy who love 
him, he has no idea of the complete social and moral decay of our country. 
Does anyone care anymore? Will someone please, please help me save my 
son? 
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CHUTES AND LADDERS 
 
“Chutes and Ladders” is a fun board game 
of ups and downs. If you’re lucky enough to 
climb a ladder, you get closer to winning. 
But, if you’re unfortunate enough to hit a 
chute... down you go! It is geared toward 
preschool children. However, I’ve 
discovered that regardless of your age life 
has its ‘ups and downs’. 
 
When you think of the ‘ups and downs’ of 
parenting, you immediately think of the volatility of parenting. Some days 
you’re up and some days are down. Sometimes kids make us laugh and 
sometimes they make us cry. Sometimes parenting makes us proud... and 
other times parenting makes us want to say, “I don’t know who that kid is”!  
 
It’s kind of like the stock market. Some days it’s up and some days it’s 
down. Parenting is a lot like that. Except at least in stocks and commodities, 
you can always sell them. I think it might be illegal to sell your kids, although 
some have considered it. 
 
With parenting, you’re in it for the long haul. Your influence in the life of your 
children will be with them long after you are gone. Our parents impact the 
way we act, think and even the personality we have for all our life. Your 
parent’s influence and the way they shaped you still impacts you today.  
Your influence on your children will have the same impact. 
 
You might say, “That’s where you’re wrong. I didn’t have any parents.” 
Maybe you didn’t know your mom or a dad or both. But the fact that you 
didn’t have parents with you doesn’t change the fact that your parents have 
affected you and are still contributing to your life.  Good parents, bad 
parents, even a lack of parents have shaped us.  
 
But instead of just reacting to the ups and downs of parenting like a stock or 
a commodity that we really have no control over, I want to look at some 
specific “ups” and “downs” we can practice with our children that will help 
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them. Yes, parenting is volatile. But parenting can also be extremely 
rewarding if we practice these “ups” and “downs”. By practicing these ups 
and downs, we can continue to parent our children, grandchildren, and their 
children’s children for centuries to come. Chutes and Ladders is a fun game 
to play. But real parenting requires some serious chutes and ladders… 
some intentional ups and downs. 
 
The Bible is full of great parenting principles. As a matter of fact, the three 
ups and downs I want to share with you come from the Bible. By the way, 
God is the only perfect parent. He’s our perfect heavenly Father. If we are 
going to learn how to raise children, we should want to learn from the best. 
 
In talking to parents about their influence on their family, God tells His 
people, “And these words, which I command thee this day, shall be in thine 
heart: And thou shalt teach them diligently unto thy children, and shalt talk 
of them when thou sittest in thine house, and when thou walkest by the way, 
and when thou liest down, and when thou risest up.” (Deuteronomy 6:6,7).  
Do you want your children to love God’s Word? Then it’s up to you. God is 
telling us that if we want to improve the environment of our family, then the 
Word of God must be a focal point. 
 
The Bible doesn’t just belong in the bookshelf of our homes It belongs in our 
hearts. When your children see you carry your Bible to church, and then 
they see you never open it again until next Sunday you are teaching them a 
lesson. You are teaching them that the Bible is just some religious book that 
belongs in church, but not in your life! 
 
So, let’s get started with some lessons about the “ups” and “downs” of 
parenting. First, 
 
Build up a child’s security by tearing down your inconsistency. 
 
I learned a long time ago that inconsistent parents raise insecure children. 
 
Children need consistency. I don’t know of a more important area needed in 
a family more than discipline. Sometimes that discipline means more than 
just sending them to their room. Our children today have every toy their 
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parents ever wanted! Kids have so much stuff today that if you really want to 
discipline a kid now a days you send them to your room! 
 
Discipline is a part of consistent parenting. It is important that mom and dad 
remember they are on the same team. If a child thinks for a moment that 
one parent is a meanie and the other is a softy, they will play you against 
one another. But in the end, they get played because their need for security 
is undermined.  
 
Moms and dads need to sit down together frequently to talk about how to 
discipline. Dads tend to blow up and throw down harsh punishments. Moms 
tend to threaten a child repeatedly. That can leave a child very insecure. 
 
This comical story may illustrate consistency. A mother tried to teach her 
boys a lesson. She constantly struggled with her two teenage boys about 
keeping their room clean. She finally told them that for every item she had to 
pick up off the floor, they would owe her 50 cents. At the end of the week, 
she left them a bill on their dresser in their room that said, “For all the 
cleaning I did, you owe me $13.50. That next morning when they left for 
school, she went upstairs and saw an envelope they left for her with $13.50 
plus a $1 tip. Also in the envelope was a note that said, “Thanks mom, keep 
up the good work!” 
 
A word to teenagers. Let me say something to teenagers. Your parents love 
you more than life. Those people you call “Mom” and “Dad” are your number 
one fans. A lot of what you think that they are being silly over, they are just 
trying to protect you. Your parents know, from experience, the mistakes that 
are most likely to cause permanent damage in your life. 
 
Do you know that you influence your parents just as much as they influence 
you? Your decisions impact them, too. Picture your family in a life raft. You 
all have your own space. And suddenly you start cutting on the floor of the 
raft with a pocketknife. You could think that it didn’t matter to your parents or 
the rest of your family. After all, it’s your pocketknife. It’s your space. You 
can do whatever you want. But we all know that if you cut a hole in the 
bottom of the raft, even if it’s just under you, your whole family is going to 
drown with you. 
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Your life is the same as the life raft story. You may think that there are some 
decisions that you should be able to make on your own and do what you 
want because after all, it’s my life. But it’s not! You share your life with your 
parents, and you are commanded to respect them until the day they die!  
 
Now, back to the parents…. Consistency in discipline helps build security in 
your child. It helps them know the boundaries and they feel safe. Children 
need to feel that no matter what, mom and dad are on the same team. They 
need to feel the security of intentional, consistent parenting. 
 
Build up a child’s confidence by tearing down your criticism. 
 
Another up and down of biblical parenting involves our talk to our children. 
Criticism is not discipline. As a matter of fact, one of the most damaging 
things a parent can do is criticize their children for the sake of criticism. In 
other words, criticism without correction and demonstration can impact a 
child negatively for the rest of his or her life. 
 
Some parents are like TV Football announcers. Have you ever noticed that 
one of them is the play-by-play guy? He just re-tells the facts of what’s 
happened. But the other guy is what they call the “color commentator”. He’s 
the one that breaks the play down and uses the teleprompter to show what 
went wrong or right with the play. 
 
Usually, the one of the parents is the play-by-play announcer. This parent 
will sit there with the child and tell what happened. “Johnny was sent to the 
principal’s office today because he used a cuss word with his teacher!” Then 
the other parent says, “Where in did he learn that kind of language”! Then 
they sit down little Johnny and say, “What were you thinking? That was 
dumb. Your teacher is never going to like you now. Don’t ever do it again! 
You’re going to get in all kinds of trouble! What are we going to do with 
you?! Now, you’re grounded for one week. Go to your room!” 
 
So, Johnny goes to his room and thinks to himself, “Man I blew it! I’m such a 
dummy! My teacher hates me. The principal hates me. My parents are mad 
at me. I guess I’m just a bad boy.” 
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That episode sticks with him and can cause him to start acting more like a 
bad boy. Criticism without correction is not true discipline because true 
discipline always includes education. 
 
Mom and dad would have done a much better job disciplining Johnny if they 
had removed their own pride from the situation. The reason they criticized 
instead of corrected was because they felt embarrassed. And they did not 
want Johnny to embarrass them again.  
 
Instead, it is better to sit a child down and explain why what they did was 
wrong. Pray with Johnny and encourage Johnny to ask God for forgiveness. 
Explain the consequences if it happens again. And then, if it does happen 
again, follow through with the consequences. 
 
Once children get a little older, like teenagers, they will break your trust. You 
will give them an inch and they will take a mile. When disciplining older 
children, make sure you do the same thing but also include some steps to 
gaining back your trust. And then, above all, make sure that you don’t just 
correct them when they do something wrong, but also affirm them when 
they do something right. 
 
Affirmation is so important in relationships because it improves self-image. 
For instance, in our relationship with children, when children don’t receive 
affirmation and encouragement, they begin to believe they are stupid, lazy, 
or unloved. Children become what they think they are! Listen to this statistic, 
“90% of all prison inmates were told by their parents, “They’re going to put 
you in jail.” 
 
Wherefore comfort yourselves together, and edify one another, even as also 
ye do. (1 Thessalonians 5:11) 
 
Paul commands Christians to “edify one another”. This means to build up 
other believers rather than tear them down. We should do that with our 
friends at church, but this also includes our family. But the sad fact is, in 
many homes there is an attitude of confrontation all the time.  
 
In some homes, you can’t breathe without being yelled at. When you yell, 
you are operating by the law of diminishing returns. The more you yell the 
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less it works. Yelling triggers a fear reaction. When we yell at our children, it 
is scary to them. All they see is a person two or three times their size yelling 
at them. The longer you yell at them, the fear begins to turn into anger. 
Since they see the way you are dealing with your anger is to yell, it won’t be 
long until they are yelling back. Yelling is always the first step to violence. 
Perhaps you should wait until your children are playing sports to yell at 
them! And then make sure you are yelling for them! (It takes at least ten 
affirmations to counter one negative.) 
 
Parents are not just guilty of yelling at their children. Many times, they yell at 
each other. In which case, the children really learn a poor way of relating to 
others. 
 
Finally, be ye all of one mind, having compassion one of another, love as 
brethren, be pitiful, be courteous: (1 Peter 3:8) 
 
Is your family marked by compassion, love, courtesy, and humility? Your 
children and spouse get beat up enough out there in the world. Your fiancée 
doesn’t need you to just add to her grief when you go out. They need a 
place to come and be encouraged, loved, and treated with tenderness. 
 
Here are five questions to ask yourself to discover if your house is a house 
of affirmation or a house of anger: 
1. Do I raise my voice when I feel frustrated, nervous, or rushed? 
2. Do my children frequently raise their voices at each other? 
3. Do I constantly have to threaten my kids to get them to behave? 
4. Do my spouse and I argue frequently in front of our children? 
5. Do my children fear me when I discipline them? 
 
There is no fear in love; but perfect love casteth out fear: because fear hath 
torment. He that feareth is not made perfect in love. (1 John 4:18) 
 
Build up a child’s faith by tearing down your idols. 
 
Our number one goal as parents should be to raise God fearing children 
who are full of faith. Faith will be with your children when you can’t be. Faith 
in God and what He can do for them is the best ingredient for real success. 
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The best place to learn faith in God is from mom and dad. But an important 
aspect of learning faith goes back to the first up and down of parenting - 
consistency. The most important facet of parenting is consistency. There is 
no way to teach a consistent walk with God if you are not involved in one 
yourself. 
 
Thorns and snares are in the way of the froward: he that doth keep his soul 
shall be far from them. Train up a child in the way he should go: and when 
he is old, he will not depart from it. (Prov 22:5-6) 
 
How can you ever expect to direct your child onto the right path if you are 
not walking it yourself? 
 
My parents weren’t perfect. But one thing that helped my faith more than 
anything else was watching my parents exercise their faith. I can remember 
my mom reading her Bible in the evening and writing down verses that she 
thought was important. My dad was a deacon in our church. After working a 
double shift in the steel mill, he would leave early for church to make sure 
the church was open and ready for services. He and my mom would often 
stay and be the last ones out as they talked with others and encouraged 
them. My dad did not become a Christian until I was in middle school, so I 
was able to watch him grow in his faith. They both had a genuine love for 
God and desire to please Him.  
 
Now that I am an adult, I realize that I am following in the pattern of faith that 
they set for me. I find myself reading my Bible and making personal notes 
about what I read. I love serving God and going to see people at church to 
encourage them. I have followed the example I saw in my mom and dad in 
my faith. 
 
Materialism, greed, convenience, and comfort come as wolves dressed in 
sheep’s clothing. They consume our lives and push out our faith in God’s 
plan and provision. While they might help send your children to the best 
college, buy them the best car, help them become an athletic success, and 
provide for their every want, they can never give them the faith in God they 
need to really succeed in life. You can model that for them. 
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If you are a parent with children in the home, I want you to ask yourself a 
couple of questions: 

1. What is interfering with your faith?  
2. What is in the way of your walk with Christ? It could be money, a 

career, possessions, or an IRA or savings account. It could be a hobby 
or even television.   

 
Whether you realize it or not, just like me as a kid watching my parents - 
your children are watching how you exercise and live out your faith. You, 
more than anyone else in the world, can help set the course for their walk 
with God. Parenting requires more than just time, more than just money, 
and more than education or determination. Parenting requires sacrificing 
idols that interfere with you walking by faith. 
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BATTLESHIP 
 
Battleship is a fun, war-game where 
one player tries to sink the ships of 
their opponent by guessing the 
location of each ship. Each player 
places a fleet of ships on a grid and 
the other takes “shots” at the ships 
by guessing the location. The object is to sink your opponent’s ships before 
he sinks yours. The game was originally played as a pad-and-pencil game, 
but Milton Bradley produced a plastic board game in 1967 and it has since 
had electronic versions, including video games, computer and apps. It has 
even become a movie (2021). 
 
Like the game Battleship, many families find they are in a war of words 
against one another. And many times, a family member may not know they 
are “hitting” a target until another family member begins to take “shots” in 
return. But once a person makes a hit, all involved go back and forth to try 
to sink each other.  How can two people who once loved each other so 
much treat each other as enemies? How can a loving parent and child 
become frustrated, angry adversaries?  
 
How do fights begin? I discovered some of these comical introductions to 
family fights… 
 
- My wife sat down on the couch next to me as I was flipping channels. She 
asked, 'What's on TV?' I said, 'Dust.' And then then fight started... 
 
- My wife was hinting about what she wanted for our upcoming anniversary. 
She said, 'I want something shiny that goes from 0 to 150 in about 3 
seconds.' I bought her a bathroom scale. And then the fight started... 
 
- When I got home last night, my wife demanded that I take her someplace 
expensive. So, I took her to a gas station. And then the fight started... 
 
- A husband is standing, looking in the bedroom mirror. He is not happy with 
what she sees and says to his wife, "I feel horrible; I look old, fat and ugly. I 
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really need you to pay me a compliment." The wife replies, 'Your eyesight is 
near perfect.' And then the fight started.... 
 
- I asked my wife, "Where do you want to go for our anniversary?" It warmed 
my heart to see her face melt in sweet appreciation. "Somewhere I haven't 
been in a long time!" she said. So, I suggested, "How about the kitchen?" 
And that's when the fight started.... 
 
- My wife was getting dressed to go out and she asked if the dress she was 
wearing made her look fat. I said, “No. It’s all that ice cream you eat that 
makes you look fat." And then the fight started... 
 
How to Resolve Conflicts 
 
How do you re-establish a relationship that is strained? Families quarrel and 
fight. How can we bring the harmony back into our home? 
 
In most cases, family disruption is caused, or at least made worse, by 
pointing fingers at one another. A husband will point at their wife, a wife will 
point at their husband, teens point at parents and parents point at teens. 
However, pointing at one another hardly solves any problems. To solve a 
problem, family members need to begin to point at themselves. Jesus gave 
some instructions in the Sermon on the Mount. 
 
“Judge not, that ye be not judged. For with what judgment ye judge, ye shall 
be judged: and with what measure ye mete, it shall be measured to you 
again. And why beholdest thou the mote that is in thy brother's eye, but 
considerest not the beam that is in thine own eye? Or how wilt thou say to 
thy brother, Let me pull out the mote out of thine eye; and behold, a beam is 
in thine own eye? Thou hypocrite, first cast out the beam out of thine own 
eye; and then shalt thou see clearly to cast out the mote out of thy brother's 
eye.” (Matthew 7:1-5) 
 
Judge Yourself 
 
Jesus teaches that we must pull the beam (log) from our own eye before we 
can see clearly enough to remove the mote (splinter) from another’s eye. 
The first principle to resolve any conflict is an honest evaluation of 
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ourselves, and then, others.  Despite what some may think, Jesus did not 
forbid us to judge others. A careful examination of others is essential in the 
Christian life. We are called to help others (Phil. 1;9-10).  But before we 
judge others, we must judge ourselves.  Why? 
 

• We shall be judged. 
The tense of the verb Jesus uses in Matthew 7:2 signifies a ‘once-for-all- 
final judgment – “ye shall be judged”. This refers to the judgment made by 
God. One day everyone will stand before God to be judged. We will have no 
one to blame.  No matter how much we may criticize another, we will one 
day have to answer to God for ourselves. God will see not only our actions, 
but our motives. Only God has the right to judge motives because only God 
knows motives. Knowing that all will be judged by an all-knowing God 
should caution anyone’s desire to judge another based on incomplete 
knowledge. 
 

• We are being judged. 
In Luke 6:37-38 Jesus teaches that not only will God judge us some day in 
the future, but people are judging us right now.  The way we treat others is 
the treatment we receive from others.  If we judge, we will be judged. If we 
condemn, we will be condemned. If we forgive, we will be forgiven. We reap 
what we have sown.  
 

• We must see clearly to help others. 
The religious leaders of Jesus’ day (Pharisees) judged others to make 
themselves look good. But we should judge ourselves to help others look 
good. When we have judged ourselves honestly before God and have 
removed those things that blind us, we can help others and properly judge 
their works. But if you know there is sin in your life, and try to help others, 
you are a hypocrite.  A person needs to confess and forsake sin so they can 
see clearly the issues of others. Our sins often distort our perception of 
others.  
 
Remove the Beam 
 
How does this teaching of Jesus work in a family? How do we remove 
specks and beams and see clearly when a conflict arises?  
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When a conflict or problem arises between family members, we often attack 
one another rather than the problem.  For example, if a spouse is late from 
work because of a meeting, the other spouse often gets upset at the late 
spouse rather than the meeting. And the late spouse attempts to explain the 
reason for the lateness. Though the late spouse needs to take ownership for 
being late, attacking each other, while side-stepping the problem, will never 
solve the problem. It just makes matters worse. Once a personal attack is 
made, a spouse will defend their action. As each spouse attacks the other 
rather than the problem, the conflict escalates. It becomes personal. 
Sometimes the fight continues until neither spouse even remembers what 
the initial argument was about. Have you ever had one of those? 
 
A word of advice: When someone is making more of the problem than the 
problem deserves, there is more to the problem. Rather than making an 
argument personal, try to keep it about the problem. If the argument is 
personal and the problem is simply evidence of a deeper or long-standing 
issue, you may need some personal counseling to receive some a non-
biased perspective. 
 
Let’s see if we can solve the problem using Jesus’ example. Jesus 
encourages us to evaluate the problem correctly by admitting our own fault. 
He teaches, “remove the beam out of your own eye.” When one person 
admits their fault, they are agreeing with the other person the opposing 
person. Though they may have disagreed with nearly everything else, when 
one person says, “I was wrong” there is agreement.  
 
Someone in the argument should stop looking at the wrong in the other 
person and realize the wrong in their own life. Be specific and sincerely ask 
forgiveness. That is where reconciliation must begin. In the above example, 
the late spouse may simply say, “I know I was late, and it was wrong I didn’t 
call you. I am sorry. Will you forgive me?” Or the spouse at home may say, 
“I know I got upset when you walked in late. I didn’t give you a chance to 
explain. I shouldn’t have been so angry. I was wrong. Will you forgive me?” 
Once one person admits wrong, you are moving emotionally in the same 
direction.  
 
A word of caution when admitting wrong. Don’t give yourself an excuse. 
Don’t blame the other person. Make it short and sweet. Name the wrong 
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action and admit it. We all have ‘reasons’ we did something we should not 
have. But we will never discover peace with others if we blame them or 
something/someone else for our wrong. Accept it and admit it. Also, realize 
that just because you admit wrong, don’t expect the other person to admit 
wrong. It may not happen. But do what you can do to be a peacemaker. 
 
When one person confesses their wrong you can begin to tackle the 
problem rather than each other. It is only when you remove the ‘beam out of 
your own eye’ that you can clearly to fix the problem. In the previous 
example, the couple can begin to come up with creative ways to prevent 
another fight due to lateness. Agree on the decision and try to abide by 
those rules. It might be as simple, “If one spouse calls or texts within 20 
minutes of the estimated arrival time with a reason for the lateness and a 
new estimated arrival time, the other spouse won’t get mad and throw out 
the dinner.” The past can’t be changed, it can only be forgiven. But family 
members can use the energy they have been fighting each other, to fight 
the problem and come up with ways to sidestep future problems. A 
disagreement is a hidden opportunity to get closer to those you love. 
 
Too many families stop the exchange with saying “I’m sorry” or “I was 
wrong.” They think the problem is solved. The relationship appears to be 
mended because they agreed on who was wrong. Even if all parties take 
correct responsibility for wrongdoing, the problem is not solved. If you don’t 
tackle the problem that caused the fight it will just rear its head again later. 
Once you get the relationship reestablished, tackle the problem so it doesn’t 
happen again. What will you each do next time?  
 
There is an amazing parallel of this in the Gospel story. Notice this Bible 
verse: 
 
“For he hath made him to be sin for us, who knew no sin; that we might be 
made the righteousness of God in him”. (2 Corinthians 5:21) 
 
Jesus, who did not sin, took your sin on Himself. Rather than blaming you, 
He took the blame. The Bible says He became sin.  He wanted a 
relationship with you so bad that He took the blame for your sin. He wants 
you to confess your sin and receive forgiveness so you can have an eternal 
relationship with Him. Just as in any relationship, forgiveness may be 
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offered, but it must be accepted.  If you have not already, will you accept 
Jesus’ full forgiveness?   
 
“If we confess our sin, he is faithful and just to forgive us our sins and 
cleanse all our unrighteousness”. (1 John 1:9). 
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CHARADES 
 
Charades is a fun, guessing game 
that can be played with any age. 
One person acts out a word or 
phrase while the rest of the group 
tries to guess that word or phrase. 
It is often played with teams who 
choose a word or phrase for the 
other team to act out. It’s a lot of fun when one team knows the word being 
acted out and watch the individual make motions to try to get their team to 
guess the word. A variant of Charades is Pictionary. Rather than acting out 
with motions, an individual tries to draw the word or phrase on a board or 
paper.  
 
Families often communicate like a game of charades. We know what we 
want to say but it seems like the other members of our family just don’t 
understand. Communication is the basic building block of any relationship. It 
is through communication that we convey our thoughts, feelings, and 
connection to one another. When we don’t communicate well, our 
relationships suffer. Communication is the key to any good family. 
 
Three Communication Skills 
 
James 1:19 shares three simple communication skills. Developing these 
skills is critical for successful relationships. 
 
“Wherefore, my beloved brethren, let every man be swift to hear, slow to 
speak, slow to wrath:” (James 1:19) 
 
1. Quick to Listen 
 
Good communication begins and depends on carefully listening to another 
person. It is important that we not just hear what another person says, but 
that we listen. I remember when my college professor told us about a test 
the following week. I heard “quiz” and didn’t spend much time studying. But 
he actually said “exam” for the mid-term exam. I should have listened. When 
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we don’t listen carefully, we can get in big trouble or miss wonderful 
opportunities. 
 
If you have not heard about active listening, it may help you develop better 
listening skills. A warning: it is a slower method of communication. But if you 
have been accused of not listening or think you are not being heard, this 
may help you.  
 
Active listening is the ability to let others know you understand them. It 
involves listening attentively without interruption and then restating what 
was heard. Acknowledge the content and the feelings of the other person 
and make sure that what you understand they said is what they wanted to 
communicate. The active listening process lets the speaker know whether 
the message they sent was clearly understood by having the listener restate 
what they heard. For example, the conversation might be as follows:  
 
Wife: “I feel like you don’t care about the children when you want to watch 
TV instead of helping them with their homework.” 
Husband: “Did I understand you to say that you don’t want me to watch TV 
when I come home from a hard day at work?”  
Wife: “No. That is not what I said. I said, I feel like you don’t care about the 
children when you want to watch TV instead of helping them with their 
homework.” 
Husband: “Oh, you feel like I don’t care about the children when I watch TV 
instead of helping them with their homework. Is that what you mean?” 
Wife: “Yes. Now it is your turn.” 
Husband: “Well, I’ve usually I’ve been bombarded all day with people 
wanting me to do something for them and when I get home, I need a few 
minutes to do something for myself before I tackle anybody else’s needs.” 
Wife: “So, you’re saying that people at work are giving you a hard time? Do 
you not enjoy your work?” 
Husband: “No. That is not what I mean. I love my work and I enjoy helping 
others at work. But I help others all day and when I get home I before I help 
the kids with homework, I’d like to have a few minutes when I’m receiving 
instead of giving.” 
Wife: “So because work demands a lot out of you in the day, you need some 
time for yourself before you can help the kids. Is that what you mean?” 
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Husband: “Yes. That would help me a lot. Give me 60 minutes with my 
favorite show and I’ll help with homework any night.” 
 
Do you see how that works? I gave that extended conversation because I 
want you to understand that active listening will slow the conversation down. 
But the goal is to allow everyone to be heard. This works among spouses, 
siblings, and parents and children. 
 
2. Slow to Anger 
Anger is a big problem in families and any relationship. Many people are 
forced to take anger management classes when their anger becomes 
uncontrollable. James encourages us to be “slow to anger.” We read in 
Ephesians 4:26, “Be ye angry, and sin not: let not the sun go down on your 
wrath.”  Some anger is appropriate. But we must be slow to anger so our 
anger doesn’t control us. When we feel anger burning inside us, we must 
deal with it quickly. Anger is an emotional warning that something is not 
right. The sooner we can clear our head from anger, the sooner we can 
figure out what should be done.  
 
We don’t always properly control our anger. In many situations, we get 
angry when we don’t get our way and our anger controls our emotions, 
words and actions. What can we do to better control our anger? I solicited 
some ideas from some others and compiled a list of things you can do to be 
“slow to anger.” I hope this helps. 
 
Tips to be “slow to anger” 
1. Be aware that you are angry. Many people don’t even know they are 

angry. 
2. Understand that no one makes you angry. You decide to be angry. 

Anger is a God-given emotion (Eph. 4:26) and is not a sin. What you 
do with your anger determines whether you sin. Accept responsibility 
for your anger. 

3. Anger is a secondary emotion. In other words, it is the “presenting 
problem”, but not the real problem. Find the trigger that causes your 
anger. 

4. Practice forgiveness. Forgiveness is more than a simple act. It is a 
process. One must forgive until the offense is no longer an offense. 
Give the anger to God and forgive the one who offends you. 



 35 

5. Separate the person who has offended you from the offense itself. 
When you forgive the offense, you can then love the person as God 
intended. 

6. Ask yourself – What am I angry about? Who am I angry at? Both might 
reveal a little of the cause (versus symptom) but if you genuinely wish 
to get past your anger – you are going to have to work harder at 
discovering the root cause(s). 

7. Eventually anger problems come down to control. We get angry when 
we feel we have lost control of a person or situation and we allow 
anger to control our emotions and actions. Put first things first. Take 
your frustrations and anger to the Lord. He can handle it. Decide to let 
God control your situation and invite Him to control you who rather 
than allow anger to control you. 

8. Evaluate your anger experience and decide to do better next time. 
Learn from the experience. 

 
3. Slow to Speak 
Once we truly listen without getting angry, we should speak. The Apostle 
Paul counsels, “Speak the truth in love” (Ephesians 4:15). Anger may be 
handled wrongly in either one of two ways: shutting up or blowing up. There 
is a tendency to either love without speaking the truth or speak the truth 
without love.  
 
Speak the truth. Ephesians 4:15 is a command for believers to speak truth 
to one another. While it can be natural to pout and give others the silent 
treatment, we must carefully and prayerfully tell the truth. This is what Paul 
talks about in later in Ephesians, “Be ye angry, and sin not: let not the sun 
go down upon your wrath.” (Ephesians 5:26). Nothing unforgiven or 
unsettled should be carried over to the next day. Instead, interpersonal 
problems must be handled daily, so they do not build up. While we are to 
forgive others (“love covers a multitude of sins” - 1 Peter 4:8), if we sense 
an angry spirit in the evening we should talk about the event.  
 
Yet, some people have a hard time expressing themself to another. They 
are afraid or unwilling to share what is on their heart. Anger is allowed to 
build up and causes resentment and bitterness. This isn’t good. This person 
needs to practice assertiveness. Assertiveness is the ability to express your 
feelings and ask for what you want. Rather than assuming another person 
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can read your mind or decipher your hint, assertiveness shares how you 
feel and asks clearly and directly for what you want. When being assertive 
try beginning your comment with “I” statements rather than “you” 
statements. This places the responsibility on you. For example, you can say, 
“I was angry because I had dinner ready, and you were late.” Try to avoid 
statements like, “You were late and that made me angry.” 
 
Speak in love. While anger itself is not sinful, losing one’s temper is 
(Proverbs 25:28; 29:11, 22). When you permit anger to voice unkind, 
belittling, degrading, or even sarcastic words at another person, you are not 
speaking in love. Angry people are sometimes counseled to ‘get it out’ of 
their system. This seems to be a concern for the feelings of one person, 
certainly not for the feelings of the one on whom the wrath is poured. If you 
cannot share the truth without a violent demeanor, you may need to take 
some time to calm down or at least use another form of communication. 
Some family members need a mediator to allow them to speak to one 
another in a loving tone. 
 
When each person, speaking the truth in love, knows what the other person 
feels and wants and when each knows they have been heard and 
understood, intimacy is increased. Communication is a two-way street. One 
danger is that the person who is a better communicator, or more confident, 
can do most of the talking. When a person knows he/she will lose the 
argument because they lack communication skills, they tend to shut down, 
give in or not bring up a new conversation. This is not good communication. 
 
A very rewarding exercise is to gather the family, or whoever you want to 
improve communication, and each person writes down a wish list of 3 things 
you would like more or less of in your family. For example, “I wish our family 
talked more”. Or a person could write down, “I wish our family didn’t argue 
as much”. It could even be as simple as, “I wish we could go to Disney 
World this year.” After you have written them down, have one person share 
one of their wishes. They should describe how they would feel if that wish 
came true. The others listen and repeat or summarize what they hear. 
Describe the wish and how the person would feel if the wish came true. 
 
If you tried the above family communication exercise, how did it go? How 
good were each of you at being assertive? In what ways did you each 
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effectively use active listening skills? This is a good idea to use to practice 
these communication skills without conflict. 
 
Let me share a couple more communication ideas. 
1. Daily Dialogue. This is an intentional attempt to talk about your 
relationship, rather than the activities of the day. Set aside 5 minutes per 
day and discuss the following: 
 - What did you most enjoy about your relationship today? 
 - What was dissatisfying about your relationship today? 
 - How can you be helpful to each other? 
2. Daily Compliment. Focus on the positive things you like about another 
person. Every day give at least one genuine compliment. It can be general 
(You are fun to be with) or specific (I appreciate that you were on time to go 
to church). 
 
Communication is not automatic. It is a learned ability that we receive more 
than we give. Learn to communicate and you will always have friends and 
your family will always be close. 
 
This chapter made primary application of these communication principles to 
the relationships in a family. But let me share with you the primary 
application found in the context of James 1:19. James is not writing about 
our relationship with other people; he is writing about our relationship with 
God. God has communicated to us through His Word. So, James is 
encouraging us to… 
 

1. Be quick to listen. We should be eager to hear and obey God’s 
message. 

2. Slow to speak. Be silent until you understand and apply the 
message. Be a doer of the word and not just a hearer. 

3. Slow to anger. You cannot hear God if you remain in resentment, 
hatred and vengeance. Many Christians have anger and frustration 
that is directed toward God. They may never admit it, but this hidden 
anger can disrupt the close relationship we could have with God. 

 
The question is not if God has communicated. The question is “Do you 
understand God’s communication and how will you respond?” 
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Alexander the Great conquered the known world. A story is told that his 
small company of soldiers demanded a well-fortified city to surrender. The 
people laughed. So, Alexander ordered his men to line up single file and 
start marching toward a cliff. As the town watched, Alexander’s soldiers 
marched, one-by-one, off the cliff to their death. After 10 soldiers died, 
Alexander ordered the rest to return to his side. Immediately the town 
surrendered. They realized that if a few men were willing to die for their 
commander, nothing could stop their victory. A few centuries later, another 
Commander (Jesus) with a small army of disciples turned the world upside 
down. How? They were willing to give their life to obey Him. Are you willing 
to obey Jesus? 
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SORRY 
 
Sorry is a game of 2-4 players who 
travel around a board with their pieces 
faster than any other player. The first 
player with all 4 pieces at “HOME” wins. 
The game title comes from the many 
ways players can stop another's’ 
progress, while issuing an apologetic “Sorry!” However, when our family 
plays the game the “sorry” is not usually a feeling of remorse. It comes with 
quite a bit of sarcasm. But in life, we should feel sorry when we hurt others. 
We should seek their forgiveness. 
 
In each family we too often hurt one another. We say things or do 
something that we regret. Sometimes it is the things we don’t say or don’t 
do that cause the most pain. But two of the least spoken words in the 
English language are: “I’m Sorry!”  If your family is going to get past the 
hurdles of hurts you will have to often use the phrase: “I’m sorry, I was 
wrong.” Hopefully the response is: “You’re forgiven”. 
 
C.S. Lewis once said, “We all agree that forgiveness is a beautiful idea until 
we have to practice it.” 
 
People who come for counseling generally fit into one or both of the 
following categories. First, there are some who need to understand how 
God’s forgiveness is extended to sinners. Second, there are others who 
need to learn to be forgiving.  In other words, some people are struggling 
with their own guilt, while others have a sinful propensity to blame others 
and withhold forgiveness for wrongs done by others. Many people struggle 
with both guilt and blame. The family is God’s first experience to know and 
experience both kinds of forgiveness. 
 
God’s Forgiveness 
 
And all things are of God, who hath reconciled us to himself by Jesus Christ, 
and hath given to us the ministry of reconciliation; To wit, that God was in 
Christ, reconciling the world unto himself, not imputing their trespasses unto 
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them; and hath committed unto us the word of reconciliation. Now then we 
are ambassadors for Christ, as though God did beseech you by us: we pray 
you in Christ's stead, be ye reconciled to God. (2 Cor. 5:18-20) 
 
 
Before we understand how to forgive others, let us understand how we are 
forgiven. God does not forgive by simply looking the other way when we sin. 
As a good and honest judge, God will punish every sin. God hates sin and 
therefore all who sin have made themselves God’s enemy.  But Scripture 
tells us that God does forgive the sinner. How does God do this?  Not by the 
sinner changing his ways and making things right with God. No sinner could 
ever do enough to satisfy the demands of God’s perfect righteousness. 
Forgiveness is not accomplished because we decide to go to God, but 
because He decided to come to us. That’s the distinction of Christian 
forgiveness. Every man-made religion teaches that there is something the 
sinner must do in order to receive forgiveness. Biblical Christianity alone 
teaches that God has supplied, on the sinner’s behalf, all that is necessary 
to receive forgiveness.  How? 
 
Let’s look at three words that help us understand God’s forgiveness. 
 
Substitution – Jesus became our substitute on the cross. God treated Jesus 
Christ like a sinner and punished Him for all the sins of everyone in the 
world. Because of this God can treat us as righteous and gives us credit for 
Christ’s perfect obedience. In a sense, we traded places. Jesus got our 
punishment. His righteousness is made available to all. As Jesus Christ 
hung on the cross, bearing others’ sins, God the Father poured out on His 
own sinless Son every ounce of divine fury against our sin. (Is. 53:4-6). 
 
Imputation – Imputation is an interesting word. It speaks of a legal 
reckoning. To impute guilt to someone is to assign guilt to that person’s 
account, whether they committed the crime or not. Likewise, to impute 
righteousness is to reckon the person righteous. It exists totally apart from 
the person to whom it is imputed. In other words, a person to whom guilt is 
imputed is not thereby actually made guilty in the real sense. But he is 
accounted as guilty in a legal sense. The guilt of sinners was imputed to 
Christ. He was not guilty. He was merely reckoned as guilty before God and 
the penalty of all that guilt was executed against Him. Sin was imputed, not 
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imparted, to Him. God treated Christ as if He were a sinner. The guilt He 
bore was not His own guilt, but He bore it as if it were His own. 
 
Justification – Christ was ‘made to be sin’ because our guilt was imputed to 
Him. We can become righteous by the imputation of His righteousness to 
us. This is what justification means. Those who receive Jesus as Lord and 
Savior are declared righteous. Here’s something to remember: Jesus Christ, 
dying on the cross, did not actually become evil in order to bear our guilt. By 
the same token, we do not actually have to become perfect in order to be 
credited with His perfect righteousness. Just as God put our sin to Christ’s 
credit, He put Christ’s righteousness to our credit. That means every 
believer is forgiven immediately. Forgiveness costs us nothing, because it 
already cost Christ everything.  
 
God forgives sinners, not because we deserve it or as a reward for doing 
something, but because of what Christ has done for us.  That is the ground 
on which all other forgiveness is based. It is the pattern for how we are to 
forgive others. If we keep in perspective how much God forgave, and how 
much it cost Him to forgive, we will soon realize that no hurt or sin against 
us can ever justify an unforgiving spirit. Christians who hold grudges or 
refuse to forgive others have lost sight of what their own forgiveness 
involved.  
 
Forgiving Others  
 
Then said he unto the disciples, It is impossible but that offences will come: 
but woe unto him, through whom they come! It were better for him that a 
millstone were hanged about his neck, and he cast into the sea, than that he 
should offend one of these little ones. Take heed to yourselves: If thy 
brother trespass against thee, rebuke him; and if he repent, forgive him. And 
if he trespass against thee seven times in a day, and seven times in a day 
turn again to thee, saying, I repent; thou shalt forgive him. And the apostles 
said unto the Lord, Increase our faith.  And the Lord said, If ye had faith as a 
grain of mustard seed, ye might say unto this sycamine tree, Be thou 
plucked up by the root, and be thou planted in the sea; and it should obey 
you. But which of you, having a servant plowing or feeding cattle, will say 
unto him by and by, when he is come from the field, Go and sit down to 
meat? And will not rather say unto him, Make ready wherewith I may sup, 
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and gird thyself, and serve me, till I have eaten and drunken; and afterward 
thou shalt eat and drink? Doth he thank that servant because he did the 
things that were commanded him? I trow not. So likewise ye, when ye shall 
have done all those things which are commanded you, say, We are 
unprofitable servants: we have done that which was our duty to do. (Luke 
17:1-10)  
 
In Luke 17:1-10, Jesus warns His disciples about possible sins in their lives.  
Occasions to stumble (sin) are an unfortunate part of life. After all, we are all 
sinners living in a sinful world. Jesus makes it clear that it is a serious thing 
to sin against another.  We discover three principles to consider when we 
have sinful interactions with others: 
 
Rebuke. “If thy brother against thee, rebuke him.”  
We should lovingly watch over each other and do what we can to keep one 
another from sinning. Cain’s excuse, “Am I my brother’s keeper?” (Genesis 
4:9) is not wise for family members. As members of God’s family, we should 
be helping one another become better. According to Matthew 18:15-20, if 
we know someone has done wrong or offended us, we should first give a 
private rebuke. Our tendency might be to feel hurt down inside, nurse a 
grudge, and then tell others what happened to us. But a peaceful, private 
conversation is always the best first move. Sometimes a person is unaware 
how offensive their words or actions are. As uncomfortable as it may seem, 
it is best to talk about hurts rather than let them get worse. 
 
Forgive.  “If he repent, forgive him.” 
The aim of rebuke is not to embarrass or hurt the offender but encourage 
repentance. Repentance can be thought of as two actions: confession and 
repentance. First, confession is simply an admission of the wrong. It is 
taking ownership of any fault or wrongdoing. Second, true repentance is a 
change of mind about the action. Once a person admits wrong and desires 
to change, we are commanded to forgive the offender (Eph. 4:32; Matt. 
5:43-48). It must be emphasized that repentance is more than simply saying 
“I’m sorry.”  It involves a change of mind that produces a change of 
behavior. In addition, an important part of repentance is restitution. The best 
way to tell if someone has truly repented is if they offer evidence by making 
restitution (see the story of Zacchaeus in Luke 19:1-10).  
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Keep Forgiving. “If he trespass against thee seven times in a day, and 
seven times in a day turn again to thee, saying, I repent; thou shalt forgive 
him.” 
What if the person does it again? What if someone repeatedly sins against 
me? Jesus commanded that if they repent and seek forgiveness, we must 
forgive. We should be in the habit of forgiving (Matthew 18:21-22). This is 
how Jesus lived and how we are instructed in God’s Word to treat others. 
We should offer full and complete forgiveness – not just once, but many 
times. We should always be ready to forgive others, for one day we may 
want them to forgive us.  
 
Through the years I’ve heard Christians say, “I’ll never forgive him for what 
he did to me.” That’s a dangerous attitude because Jesus said, ‘…if you do 
not forgive men their sins, your Father will not forgive you.’ (Matt. 6:14-15).  
The only person who can afford the luxury of unforgiveness is the person 
who doesn’t need to be forgiven. 
 
When asked how often in a day to forgive another, Jesus responded to His 
disciples, “…if he trespasses against thee seven times in a day, and seven 
times in a day turn again to thee, saying, I repent; thou shalt forgive him...” 
(Luke 17:4). In other words, forgive every time. Yes, forgiveness is difficult. 
The disciples agreed when they heard Jesus. We might have expected 
them to respond to this instruction with the request, “Increase our love!” 
Surely it takes a lot of love to forgive someone that many times. But their 
response was “…increase our faith.” (Luke 17:5). Though it takes love to 
forgive, faith is even more important. Forgiveness shows that we trust God 
to take care of the consequences, handle the possible misunderstandings, 
and work everything out for our good and His glory.  
 
True forgiveness always involves pain; somebody has been hurt and there 
is a price to pay in healing the wound. Love motivates us to forgive, but faith 
activates that forgiveness so that God can use it to work blessings in the 
lives of His people.   
 
Jesus uses the picture of a mustard seed to describe the kind of faith it 
takes to continue forgiving others. A small mustard seed will grow into a 
mighty tree. We may have a difficult time now trusting God to help us forgive 
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others, but it will grow and enable us to obey God’s commands. 
Forgiveness is a test of our love and faith.  Watch it grow! 
 
Corrie Ten Boom spent years in a concentration camp in World War 2. 
Years later she came face to face with one of the cruelest of the German 
guards. She had heard he became a Christian. He reached out his hand 
and said, “Will you forgive me?” As she stood motionless, her memories of 
the horror flashed through her mind. Friends and family members had died 
in that prison camp. She had been terrorized. But she knew what she must 
do. As a Christian she was commanded to forgive. She mechanically 
reached out her hand. When their hands touched, she later reflected that 
she felt a current of love flow throughout her body. As tears came to her 
eyes she said, “I forgive you, brother.” For a few moments they held hands, 
former guard and former prisoner. To forgive is to set a prisoner free and 
discover that prisoner was you.  
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MONOPOLY 
 
When I was growing up, Monopoly was our 
‘go to’ game. I remember playing it when the 
cousins all came over. We had a great time. 
We would pick a banker and could play for 
hours (or so it seemed).  
 
The ‘object of the game’ of Monopoly is to 
become the wealthiest player on the board 
through buying, renting and selling of 
property.  You can add houses and hotels to quickly increase your income. 
It’s great fun to bankrupt an opponent or collect rent, especially if you own 
Boardwalk or Park Place (the two most expensive properties on the board). 
Even the character for Monopoly reflects greed. He is called “Mr. Money 
Bags.”  
 
Even though it’s only a game, one of the issues that Monopoly points out for 
families is the influence of money. Even play money can turn loving family 
members into bitter enemies. Some people just don’t know how to handle 
money, even if it’s not authentic. Money can be a major concern for families. 
Some families don’t play the money game well. 
 
Today, over half of all American families live paycheck to paycheck. 
Unemployment is rampant and those who do have jobs are finding their 
wages are rising much more slowly than prices. A recent Gallup poll shows 
that the ‘lack of money/low wages’ is the #1 financial concern for American 
families. To make ends meet, many American families are going into even 
more debt and more American families are turning to government 
assistance. Right now, more Americans than at any other point since World 
War 2 are flat broke and have lost hope.  
 
Listen to these statistics: 

• 58% of Americans have less than $1,000 saved. 
• 8% of US citizens believe they will never recover from the recession. 
• Millennial Americans have a median emergency savings of just 

$2,000. 
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• 20% of Americans don’t save any of their annual income. 
• 50% of American households live paycheck to paycheck. 
• Only 32% of US families maintain a household budget. 
• Americans hold a total of $1 trillion in credit card debt. The average 

American has $6,270 in credit card debt. 
 
What does this have to do with your family? Money is often at the heart of 
family problems.  There are a lot of good things money can provide for your 
family. You can buy a nice house, a relaxing vacation, even an education. 
Money can bring a family closer. But it is tragic when money divides a 
family. Christian author and financial counselor, Larry Burkett, has pointed 
out that 80% of the divorces among young married couples revolve around 
money. Truly, this is an area that requires good information, good 
education, and good management. 
 
Jesus talked about money in His famous “Sermon on the Mount.” I want to 
highlight some principles from His teaching about money for your family. 
 
Lay not up for yourselves treasures upon earth, where moth and rust doth 
corrupt, and where thieves break through and steal: But lay up for 
yourselves treasures in heaven, where neither moth nor rust doth corrupt, 
and where thieves do not break through nor steal: For where your treasure 
is, there will your heart be also. The light of the body is the eye: if therefore 
thine eye be single, thy whole body shall be full of light. But if thine eye be 
evil, thy whole body shall be full of darkness. If therefore the light that is in 
thee be darkness, how great is that darkness No man can serve two 
masters: for either he will hate the one and love the other; or else he will 
hold to the one, and despise the other. Ye cannot serve God and mammon. 
(Matthew 6:19-24) 
 
Money is connected to your heart. 
“For where your treasure is, there will your heart be also.” (Matthew 6:21) 
 
Our hearts are tied to our money. The way you think about money - your 
attitudes toward it and what you do with it - reveal what is in your heart. You 
can learn much about a person by the way they treat money.  
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Your heart follows your money. Most of us think that money follows our 
heart; if our heart is right, we will spend our money wisely. While that is true, 
Jesus teaches that our “treasure” (money) will influence our heart. Whatever 
you invest your time and money in will become very important to you. 
 
What we treasure most controls us, whether we admit it or not. The treasure 
and heart act and react on each other. Where our treasure is, there will our 
hearts be. Where our hearts are, there is our treasure. A practical word of 
advice is that if your heart isn’t in the right place, simply put your money 
there, and your heart will follow. If your money is in the wrong place, get 
your heart in the right place, and your money will follow.  
 
Money is magnetic. Jesus does not remove desire; He redirects it. Every 
person has a ruling ambition, treasure, or investment somewhere. What 
Jesus teaches is the where, what and whom are we really trying to impress. 
Once a family is aware of the power and pull of money, they can use this to 
their advantage. 
 
However, because money is tied to our hearts, it comes as no surprise that 
money can be a sensitive subject. Disagreements in families come up about 
spending, saving and earning money. I think this may be one reason Jesus 
talked about money so much. Sixteen of His thirty-eight parables were 
concerned with how to handle money and possessions. In the Gospels, an 
amazing one out of ten verses (288 in all) deals directly with the subject of 
money. Certainly, Jesus wants to make sure we have a good understanding 
of the correct way to use our money and possessions.  
 
Money can put pressure on a relationship like few other things can. When a 
couple is under financial pressure, even little things can become a big deal. 
A husband may stop by to pick up a snack on the way home from work and 
his wife complains, “We’re behind on the car payment and you’re buying 
snacks.” A fight begins, feelings are hurt, and the relationship is damaged. I 
could have used any minor financial decision from either of the spouses to 
illustrate how quickly things can go downhill for the price of $1. The point is 
pressure magnifies things. A little thing can become a big deal only because 
of the pressure. 
 



 48 

Let me get practical. It is important to communicate and agree on financial 
matters. In Amos 3:3, God asks, “Can two walk together, except they be 
agreed?” Jesus further emphasized the importance of agreement when He 
said, “If any two of you shall agree on earth as touching anything that they 
shall ask, it shall be done for them of my Father which is in heaven” 
(Matthew 18:19). Especially husbands and wives should strive to be unified 
in the area of money. Three things a couple can do to discover and/or 
maintain financial unity: 
 
1. Who does the money belong to?  
 
Though I realize that all money (and all possessions) ultimately belongs to 
God, I want to talk about the practical decision-making between husband 
and wife. I will share about the Lordship of Jesus over our finances later.  
 
Today, we have a variety of arrangements when it comes to family income. 
In some cases, both spouses work. In other cases, one brings home the 
paycheck while the other takes care of the home front. In some, one of the 
spouses brings home considerably more in finances than the other. 
Regardless of the arrangement, the Bible teaches us that marriage is a 
covenant relationship.  
 
A covenant relationship says, “What’s mine is yours and what’s yours is 
mine.” It’s a one-flesh kind of relationship. Though each person has differing 
responsibilities, they are “heirs together of the grace of life” (1 Peter 3:7). 
Each person should have equal input as to what is done with the money. 
“But I’m the one who brings home the paycheck,” you might say. “My 
spouse doesn’t work.” You could trade “jobs” for a week and find out 
whether your spouse works.  
 
The point is each person has responsibilities to the relationship. One isn’t 
more important than the other. The relationship is what’s important. The 
worldly way is to keep a “my money - your money” attitude about finances. 
From a management standpoint, while it’s alright to separate things 
sometimes, God’s way is to keep an “our money” attitude. 
 
2. Have a regular time to discuss financial matters. 
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Right before bed at night or when someone is exhausted is not a good time 
for this. Pick a time when you’re both fresh. Establish some healthy 
boundaries. For instance, decide that when one person is talking, the other 
won’t interrupt, but will allow that person to finish. You might want to “take 
notes” so you can come back to a point you did not understand or had a 
question. Honest, caring communication is needed when talking about 
finances.  
 
Determine to be a good listener. God encourages us to be “swift to hear, 
slow to speak, slow to wrath” (James 1:17). That is good, practical wisdom. 
Men, especially, need to work on their listening skills. Too often, we 
“courtesy listen,” which means we really aren’t paying attention. Gentlemen, 
although your wife’s perspective may be different from your own, on many 
occasions her viewpoint will be the right way to go.  
 
When your viewpoints do differ, learn to see that positively. It can be an 
opportunity to consider new ideas and grow. Disagreements can be very 
healthy and maturing when it is viewed this way.  
 
Too many spouses get defensive when the other person doesn’t see things 
exactly the way they do. If that’s really the way you wanted life to be, you 
should have stayed single. Marriage is a life-long exercise in learning how to 
give up selfishness.  
 
Learn how to compromise so both people win. In fact, that might even be a 
good question to ask when discussing opposing views: “How can we both 
win?” 
 
3. Establish financial goals together. 

 
It is important to talk about where you want to go with your finances. Please 
do not assume. For example, you may decide you want to get out of debt. 
How soon can you get there? How are you going to get there? Formulate a 
plan. Habakkuk 2:2 encourages us to “write the vision, and make it plain 
upon tables, that he may run that readeth it.” If you cannot write down 
tangible steps to take that you both understand to reach your goal, you need 
to refine your plan until you can. 
 



 50 

Be sure you have a workable budget; something everyone understands and 
will follow. Simple is better. Work your goals into your budget; then let your 
budget chase your goals. Goals for college education, housing, retirement 
should all be discussed and settled.  
 
Setting goals does not mean they will not or cannot be changed. But it is 
important to have a financial direction for your life 
 
Money is connected to your worship. 
“No man can serve two masters… ye cannot serve God and mammon” 
(Matthew 6:24).  
 
Worship is exclusive. Just as we cannot have our treasures both in earth 
and in heaven, we cannot have two masters. Our master is either God or 
Money.  Both fight for supremacy in our lives. Both promise security, 
freedom and power. But you cannot serve both. Jesus didn’t say ‘you better 
not’ but ‘you cannot’ serve both. Loving God and loving money are mutually 
exclusive. 
 
One important decision every family and every individual must decide is to 
whom or what are you going to submit your life. Jesus said we will either 
serve God or money/possessions (“Mammon” includes money and 
possessions). One or the other of the two will be the determining factor for 
the decisions you face. You must choose which it will be. 
 
Satan, our ultimate enemy, will use money to control your life in several 
ways if you allow him. Let’s consider two of the methods Satan uses money 
to destroy us.  
 
Satan’s method #1: Money problems lead to worry.  
 
Worry is the sin of distrusting the promise and providence of God. When we 
analyze our worry and anxiety over money matters, we find they are rooted 
in a lack of trust in God to supply our needs. Worry is a sin that Christians 
often commit. Our contentment should be found in God. He owns 
everything, controls everything, and provides everything we need.  
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Jesus connected worry and anxiety with money matters. When financial 
concerns control our thinking, money becomes lord over us. We serve 
money rather than God when money controls what we think and, 
consequently, act. Greed and covetousness are other thought-related 
issues that will bring us under money’s control.  
 
Worry has many negative influences in our life. It may damage our health, 
disrupt our productivity, negatively affect the way we treat reality, and 
reduce our trust in God. Worry is like a rocking chair. You can spend a lot of 
energy and thought and get nowhere. 
 
Some people are so committed to worrying about their money that, if they 
cannot find anything in the present to worry about, they think about possible 
money problems in the future. But we only add to today’s burdens when we 
worry about future concerns. 
 
Satan’s Method #2: We believe money solves all our problems. 
 
Another way Satan can use money to dominate us is by convincing us that if 
we had more money, all our problems would be solved. Convinced of this, 
some couples have uprooted their families and moved halfway across the 
country simply because they could make more money. Very often, the 
‘intangibles’ go unconsidered; things like starting over, making new friends, 
finding a new doctor, the children’s school. Too often, the last consideration 
is whether there is a good church in the new location for the healthy spiritual 
development of the family. It is not wrong to move because of a promotion 
or increase in pay, but that should not be the sole factor for making such a 
drastic decision. 
 
The belief that more money will solve everything sometimes leads both 
spouses into the workplace when the actual monetary gains are not worth 
the sacrifice. For some, it also perpetuates a lack of discipline and patience 
which should be exercised in financial affairs. The idea that more money will 
solve our problems is a trap that is wise not to fall into. 
 
Money makes a lousy lord and master. When you are through serving it, 
you find the price you paid to get it was more expensive than what you 
received in return. Many a parent or spouse has come to regret all the long 
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hours at work. In later years, when regret sinks it, the children have grown 
and are too busy, following their parents’ example to sacrifice all for more 
money. There is more to life than money. 
 
Jesus once said, “A man’s life consisteth not in the abundance of the things 
which he possesses” (Luke 12:15).  If your spouse loves you, and your 
children want to be around you, you are a rich person Happiness is not one 
purchase away.  
 
Learn to be content with the things you have. Let the blessings of God move 
you forward. As a couple and as a family, decide to surrender your finances 
to God. It is a decision you will not regret. 
 
“Happy is the man that findeth wisdom, and the man that getteth 
understanding. For the merchandise of it is better than the merchandise of 
silver, and the gain thereof than fine gold. She is more precious than rubies 
and all the things thou canst desire are not to be compared unto her. Length 
of days is in her right hand; and in her left hand riches and honor.” 
(Proverbs 3:13-16) 
 
Money is connected to eternity. 
“But lay up for yourselves treasures in heaven…” (Matthew 6:20) 
 
Money is temporary. Jesus reminds us of this by telling us that our money 
can be taken away by moths, rust or thieves. In other words, nature, time, 
and people can remove our financial security. Money is temporal. The life 
skill that Jesus wants us to develop is to stop living for temporary security. 
Earthly treasures are temporary but Heavenly treasures are secure. 
 
Nothing so quickly tells us a person’s relation to God as a person’s relation 
with money and possessions. Wealth is often the most common distraction 
for true discipleship. The primary competitor for your heart with God is not 
Satan. It is money. Nothing will compete harder and more effectively for 
your heart than money.  
 
How can we connect our money to eternity? Though money is temporary, 
we can transfer it for something that is eternal. As we give our temporary 
stuff to God, we are laying up ‘treasures’ in Heaven. 
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When I took a missions trip to Korea, I had to exchange my dollars for yen. 
Some places would accept my American money. But some did not. So, in 
some places in Korea, my money wasn’t any good. I had to exchange it for 
something that I could spend in Korea. It is the same with Heaven. All your 
money won’t do you any good in heaven. It’s been said that “you can’t take 
it with you.” But you can send it on ahead. You can invest your money into 
something eternal and keep its value. In fact, its value increases. 
 
There is a relationship between our wealth and eternity. Let’s face it. You 
are going to run out of time and money. Even if you have planned your 
finances, you will run out of time before you out of money. But one day you 
will run out of both. So, while you have time, learn how to be rich toward 
God so it is not a total loss.  
 
The great Protestant reformer, Martin Luther, once said, “I have tried to 
keep things in my hands and lost them all. But what I have given into God’s 
hands I still possess. 
 
When you put your offering in the plate on Sunday, you can say ‘See you 
later!’  Just as the death of a Christian is a temporary separation, so is 
giving our money. It is never a sacrifice, but an investment. 
 
Everyone has some treasure - the main object in their life. Jesus is asking 
whether that treasure is temporary or eternal. The place where we choose 
to store up what we value most shows what our values are deep down. 
 
What is eternal? Only three things in life are eternal. God, God’s Word, and 
the souls of people. As we give our finances toward these three endeavors 
we are investing in eternity. 
 

God. Does your family give God what is due Him? Do you give a tithe 
(10%) of your earnings to the local church you serve in? If not, you are 
robbing God of what belongs to Him (Malachi 3:8-10). 

God’s Word. Are you investing in getting God’s Word to other people? 
Do you invest in ministries, missionaries, and missions projects that spread 
God’s Word to people? Are you spending your money to learn God’s Word 
better yourself or helping others learn God’s Word?  
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Souls of People. Do you give to the missions program of your local 
church? Do you spend your own money going on missions trips and helping 
local missions endeavors?  

 
One day your money will be gone, so while you have an opportunity now, 
use your money to influence activities, organizations and people so when 
you are living in Heaven you will be glad you did.  
 
Finally, how should a family deal with finances?  Well, if we were able to sit 
down and talk about your finances, I would share seven simple principles. I 
will finish this book with these seven principles: 
 
1. Transfer ownership to God (Rom. 11:35,36) 
2. Get Organized (1 Cor. 14:40; Prov. 24:3-4) 
3. Work Hard (Col. 3:23) 
4. Give some away (Acts 20:35) 
5. Put some away (Prov. 21:20) 
6. Spend Smart (Luke 16:11) 
7. Avoid Debt (Prov. 22:7) 
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Appendix 1 
Leading a Child to Christ 

 
Leading a child to Christ is one of the most exciting things you will ever do. 
It can also be intimidating. Remember that, while God has called you to 
share this message, it’s the work of the Holy Spirit that leads a child to give 
his or her life to Christ. 
 
Don’t give into your fears. Pray first. Then, invite the Holy Spirit to work with 
you as you share. I want to share with you some steps you may take to 
explain the gospel to a child and encourage him/her to receive Jesus as 
personal Savior. Some reading this may be parents. Others may be 
children’s ministry personnel in a local church or ministry. Regardless, I 
hope these thoughts will help you know what to say and how to approach 
this vital topic.  
 
Though I will talk about sharing the gospel with a child, realize that each of 
us must receive Christ ‘as a child.’ What I share can also be used with any 
age. Some ingredients are age appropriate. But the gospel is for all ages 
and the simpler it is explained the better it is understood. 
 
The Salvation Talk 
 
When talking with a child about salvation, it is best done one-on-one. Be 
conversational. Ask some questions and listen to the child’s reply. For most 
children, an invitation to receive Jesus has been extended to them and they 
are inquiring about it. Below are some good questions. You may not ask 
them all. But asking a few of them and hearing answers will help you 
understand a child’s heart. Leading a child to Christ, especially your child, is 
a process rather than an event. It can be several conversations. 
 

1. Who is Jesus? 
2. What is sin? 
3. What is a Christian? 
4. Why do you want to become a Christian? 
5. How do you feel? (Sometimes the feelings we have are God’s way of 

speaking to us.) 
6. What has led you to start thinking about becoming a Christian? 
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7. How long have you wanted to be a Christian? 
 
Several important Biblical topics should be discussed with a child, so they 
understand how to become a Christian. As you talk about these, show the 
child the verses in the Bible and explain them to the child. I like to follow up 
with a question or two to see if they understand. Some of the above 
questions can also be asked. 
 
1. God loves you (1 John 4:10; John 3:16). What has God done for you to 
show you that He loves you? 
 
2. Everyone sins (Romans 3:23). Have you done anything wrong? * 
 
3. Sin separates us from God (Romans 6:23).  
 
4. Christ died for us to forgive our sins and provide a home in Heaven 
(Romans 5:8). Do you believe Jesus died to pay for your sins? 
 
5. If we confess our sins, God will forgive our sins (1 John 1:9). Do you think 
Jesus would save you if you asked Jesus to forgive your sins? 
 
6. If we believe and receive Jesus, we will be saved (John 1:12; Acts 16:31; 
Romans 10:9,10,13). Would you like to pray and receive Jesus? 
 
*Sometimes a child will not admit they have been wrong. They may think it 
will get them into trouble. Especially for a young child, I will explain, 
“Salvation is for those who have done wrong so it can be forgiven. However, 
I want to explain it to you so that when you do sin you will know what to do.” 
This way you can explain the gospel to them if they do not admit they have 
done wrong. 
 
I encourage the child to pray audibly, if they are ready. Most of the time I 
have them repeat a prayer but explain that these words must come from 
their heart. However, sometimes I have them pray in their own words and 
interject phrases if they forget. For example, if they forget to ask Jesus to 
forgive their sins. 
 
Below is a sample prayer: 
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“Dear Jesus, Thank you for loving me. Thank you for dying on the cross and 
coming back to life for me. I know I’ve done wrong and ask you to forgive 
me. Come into my life and save me. Thank you for saving me. Help me to 
live the rest of my life for you. Amen” 
 
Assurance of Salvation 
 
It’s important to give a child assurance of salvation right away. A great way 
to do this is to ask them if they died yesterday, would they go to Heaven. 
The correct answer is no, because they hadn’t asked Jesus to save them 
yet. Then ask them if they died today, would they go to Heaven. The correct 
answer is yes, because they asked Jesus to save them. A great verse to 
share with them is Romans 10:13, “Whosoever shall call on the name of the 
Lord shall be saved.” Then ask, “Did you call on the name of the Lord? Are 
you saved?” 
 
Follow Up 
 
In addition, here are some truths to share with your child on how they can 
grow closer to God: 

1. Read and obey the Bible, God’s Word, the Book He has given us. 
2. Pray (talk) to God every day. You can talk to Him any time and any 

place. You can thank Him for things, ask Him for things you need, 
praise Him for who He is, or just talk about anything. 

3. Tell others about Jesus. Tell your friends what Jesus just did for you. 
4. Confess your sin. The Bible says, in 1 John 1:9, “If we” – You and I, 

“Confess our sins” meaning you tell God what you did wrong, “He is 
faithful and just” – God is always fair. When you confess, He promises 
“and will forgive us our sin…” He will forgive you. 

5. Go to Christ-centered, Bible believing church and Sunday School. You 
can learn more about God by going to church or Sunday School each 
week. 


